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PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE 
SECTION 12150-12159 

12150.  This chapter shall be known and may be cited as the State
Assistance for Recycling (STAR) Markets Act of 1989.

12153.  The Legislature finds and declares all of the following:
   (a) It is the policy of the state to conserve and protect
resources for future citizens as well as the current population of
the state.
   (b) It is in the best interest of the people of the state that the
state alter its perception of solid waste to instead look upon this
waste as resources that can be recovered and reused.
   (c) It is in the best interest of reducing the increasing burden
on communities disposing of the state's solid waste for the state to
take a role in developing an integrated state solid waste management
policy, which includes source reduction, recycling, composting,
market development, incineration, and landfills.  Since recycling is
a necessary component of this policy, the state shall encourage the
use of recycled products to ensure that the state's industries have
sufficient and adequate markets for products regeneratively utilizing
the state's solid waste as recycled resources.
   (d) It is the policy of the state to encourage the expansion of
businesses located in California and, to whatever extent possible, to
look favorably on California businesses in the recycling industry,
which include, but are not limited to, those California businesses
that manufacture, distribute, or act as brokers for, recycled
products.
   (e) Market development is the key to moving beyond the uneven
collection of recyclable materials to stable resource recovery and
reuse.  Because of existing local collection programs, significant
quantities of recycled resources such as the following are today
available for purchase:  fine grades of paper, high-quality paper
products, plastics, retreaded automobile tires, rerefined lubricating
oil, reused automotive parts, reclaimed solvents, recycled asphalt,
recycled concrete, carpet or geotextiles composed of recycled
plastics, compost and co-compost products, and steel products.
   (f) In making these findings, the Legislature declares that the
policy and intent of this chapter is to set an example for the state
and nation to encourage the purchase of products utilizing recycled
resources.



   (g) It is the intent of the Legislature, whenever economically
feasible and as markets allow, to continually expand the policies of
the state to utilize recycled resources in the daily operations of
the state.  This includes, but is not limited to, the procurement and
purchase of recycled materials, the use of recycled resources in the
performance of a service or project for the state, and the purchase
of equipment used for the collection and sale of waste materials
generated by the state.
   (h) It is the intent of the Legislature that the Department of
General Services work with all state departments, agencies, the
Legislature, the California Integrated Waste Management Board, and
the Department of Conservation to draft, establish, and implement
policies that ensure the procurement and use of recycled resources.
   (i) It is also the intent of the Legislature to encourage local
public agencies and private companies to adopt policies to maximize
the use of recycled resources.

12155.  As used in this chapter, the following definitions shall
apply:
   (a) "Department" means the Department of General Services.
   (b) "Director" means the Director of General Services.
   (c) "Procuring agency" means the Department of General Services
and any other state department or agency having delegated procurement
authority granted pursuant to Section 10333 with an annual total
dollar limit above one million dollars ($1,000,000) as prescribed by
the Office of Procurement within the Department  of General Services.

   (d) "Board" means the California Integrated Waste Management
Board, as defined pursuant to Section 40110 of the Public Resources
Code.

12156.  (a) Except as provided in subdivision (b), no state agency
shall purchase any printer or duplication cartridge for which the
manufacturer, wholesaler, distributor, retailer, or remanufacturer
places restrictions on the recycling or remanufacturing of that
cartridge by any other person.  For purposes of this section, these
restrictions include, but are not limited to, all of the following:
   (1) Reducing the price of the cartridge in exchange for any
agreement not to remanufacture the cartridge.
   (2) A licensing agreement on the cartridge that forbids
remanufacturing.
   (3) Any contract that forbids the remanufacturing or recycling of
the cartridge.
   (b) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), a manufacturer, wholesaler,
distributor, retailer, or remanufacturer who establishes a recycling



or remanufacturing program that is available to its customers may
enter into signed agreements with those customers consenting to the
return of the used cartridge to the manufacturer, wholesaler,
distributor, retailer, or remanufacturer, only for either of the
following purposes:
   (1) Recycling and remanufacturing, for purposes of making the
remanufactured cartridge available for purchase.
   (2) Recycling.
   (c) Each state agency shall print a statement on the cover of its
printer or duplicator cartridge bid packages, or in some other
noticeable place in the bid packet, notifying all bidders that it is
unlawful to prohibit a printer or duplication cartridge that is sold
to the state from being recycled or remanufactured, except as
specified in subdivision (b).
   (d) This section does not authorize any violation of the
Cartwright Act (Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 16700) of Part 2
of Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code) or the Unfair
Practices Act (Chapter 4 (commencing with Section 17000) of Part 2 of
Division 7 of the Business and Professions Code).
   (e) As used in this section, the following terms mean:
   (1) "Printer or duplication cartridge" means a cartridge,
including, but not limited to, a toner or ink cartridge, used in
printer or duplication equipment for business or personal use.
   (2) "Recycled" means a printer or duplication cartridge that would
otherwise become solid waste, but which has undergone a process of
collecting, sorting, cleansing, treating, or reconstituting, and
which has been returned for the manufacture of new  products or the
remanufacture of used cartridges.
   (3) "Remanufactured" means a printer or duplication cartridge that
has served its intended end use, but, rather than being discarded or
disposed of, has instead been restored, renovated, repaired, or
recharged, without substantial alteration of its form.

12157.  This chapter applies to the procurement and purchase of the
following materials, goods, and supplies, or products containing the
following recycled resources and meeting the specified recycled
content requirements pursuant to Section 12161, 12181, 12182, or
12200, whichever is applicable:
   (a) Recycled paper products, which include, but are not limited
to, fine grades of paper, corrugated boxes, newsprint, tissue, and
toweling.
   (b) Compost and co-compost products.
   (c) Glass.
   (d) Oil.
   (e) Plastic.



   (f) Solvents and paint, including water-based paint.
   (g) Tires.
   (h) Steel.

12158.  This chapter does not apply to the procurement and purchase
of asphalt concrete and portland cement concrete pavement.

12159.  (a) If a recycled product, as defined in subdivision (a) of
Section 12200, costs more than the same product made with virgin
material, the state agency shall, if feasible, purchase fewer of
those more costly products or apply the cost savings, if any, gained
from buying other recycled products towards the purchase of those
more costly products to meet the solid waste diversion goals of
Section 41780.
   (b) All state agencies shall, if feasible, establish purchasing
practices which ensure the purchase of materials, goods, and supplies
that may be recycled or reused.  Each state agency shall initiate
activities for the collection, separation, and recycling of
recyclable materials and may appoint a recycling coordinator to
assist in implementing this section.

-----

PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE 
SECTION 12160-12169 

12160.  The Legislature finds and declares that it is the policy of
the state  to conserve and protect its resources.  The maintenance of
a quality environment for the people of this state now and in the
future is a matter of statewide concern.
   The Legislature further finds and declares that the volume of
solid waste generated within the state coupled with an increased rate
in the consumption of paper products and the absence of adequate
programs and procedures for the reuse of these materials threaten the
quality of the environment and well-being of the people of
California.
   In making these findings, the Legislature declares that the policy
and intent of this article is to improve environmental quality by
the recycling of paper products.



12161.  For the  purpose of this article, "recycled paper product"
means all paper and woodpulp products containing postconsumer and
secondary materials, as defined in this section.  "Postconsumer
material" means a finished material which would normally be disposed
of as a solid waste, having completed its life cycle as a consumer
item.  "Secondary material" means fragments of finished products or
finished products of a manufacturing process, which has converted a
virgin resource into a commodity of real economic value, and includes
postconsumer material, but does not include fibrous waste generated
during the manufacturing process such as fibers recovered from
wastewater or trimmings of paper machine rolls (mill broke), wood
slabs, chips, sawdust, or other wood residue from a manufacturing
process.
   "Recycled paper product" means a paper product with not less than
50 percent, by fiber weight, consisting of secondary and postconsumer
material with not less than 10 percent of fiber weight consisting of
postconsumer material.
   For high speed copier paper, offset paper, forms bond, computer
printout paper, carbonless paper, file folders, white wove envelopes,
and for other uncoated printing and writing papers, such as writing
and office paper, book paper, cotton fiber paper containing 25 to 75
percent cotton fiber, and cover stock, the minimum content standard
shall be no less than 20 percent of fiber weight of postconsumer
materials beginning December 31, 1994.  The minimum content standard
shall be increased to 30 percent of fiber weight of postconsumer
materials beginning on December 31, 1998.

12162.  (a) At least 50 percent of the total dollar amount of paper
products purchased or procured shall be a recycled paper product, as
defined in Section 12161.  In addition, at least 25 percent of the
total fine writing and printing paper purchased or procured shall be
a recycled paper product, as defined in Section 12161.
   (b) All state agencies shall report to the department and to the
board on their progress in meeting the requirements of subdivision
(a) and Section 12205.  The department shall develop a uniform
reporting procedure which state agencies shall follow.  If at any
time a  requirement has not been met, the department, in consultation
with the board, shall review procurement policies and shall make
recommendations for immediate revisions to ensure that the
requirement is met.  The department, in consultation with the board,
shall present its recommendations on these procurement policies to
the Legislature in the department's annual report pursuant to Section
12225.
   (c) (1) All state agencies shall give a price preference, not to
exceed 10 percent, to recycled paper products, if the product's
fitness, quality, and availability are comparable to nonrecycled



products.  The board, in consultation with the department, shall
establish, on or before May 1, 1994, and every two years thereafter,
price preferences for the purposes of meeting the goals set forth in
this section and Section 12205 for recycled products.  For those
priority commodities, as defined by the board, the price preference
established by the board shall not be less than 5 percent.  The board
shall publish the established price preferences annually in the
board's report to the Legislature pursuant to Section 40507 of the
Public Resources Code.
   (2) In establishing the price preferences, the board shall take
into consideration all of the following factors:
   (A) Materials that comprise the largest percentage of the state's
solid waste stream.
   (B) Materials that have the highest percentage of postconsumer
material.
   (C) Materials that require expanded markets.
   (D) Any other market factors as determined by the board.
   (3) The combined dollar amount of preference granted pursuant to
this section and any other provision of law shall not exceed one
hundred thousand dollars ($100,000).
   (d) Notwithstanding paragraph (1) of subdivision (c), the recycled
paper bidder preference shall not exceed fifty thousand dollars
($50,000) if a preference exceeding that amount would preclude an
award to a small business that offers nonrecycled paper products and
is qualified in accordance with Section 14838 of the Government Code.

12162.5.  All state agencies may, at the discretion of the
individual agency director, print a symbol on paper products selected
by the agency director.  This symbol shall be determined by the
department, in consultation with the board, and shall be similar to
the following: "Printed on Recycled Paper."  This symbol shall be
printed only on paper products meeting the definition of recycled
paper products in Section 12161.

12163.  (a) The director, in consultation with the board, shall
review the procurement specifications currently used by the
department in order to eliminate, wherever economically feasible,
discrimination against the procurement of recycled paper products.
   (b) The director, in consultation with the board, shall review the
recycled paper product specifications at least annually to consider
increasing the percentage of recycled paper product in paper and
woodpulp product purchases.  The director shall include his or her
conclusions and recommendations in the department's annual report
pursuant to Section 12225.



   (c) When contracting with the department for the sale of material
subject to this article, the contractor shall certify in writing to
the contracting officer or his or her representative that the
material offered contains the minimum percentage of recycled paper
required by Section 12161 and shall specify the minimum, if not
exact, percentage of secondary and postconsumer material in the paper
products.  The certification shall be furnished under penalty of
perjury.
   (d) The department, in consultation with the board, shall
establish purchasing practices which, to the maximum  extent
economically feasible, assure purchase of materials which may be
recycled or reused when discarded.
   (e) The department shall make every effort to eliminate purchases
of paper products deemed potential contaminants to the state's
recycling program pursuant to Section 12165.

12164.  The department shall require the persons with whom it
contracts to use, to the maximum extent economically feasible in the
performance of the contract work, recycled paper products.

12164.5.  (a) It is the intent of the Legislature that for the
current state waste paper collection program, the California
Integrated Waste Management Board shall provide participating
locations with public information awareness and training to state and
legislative employees.  Additionally, the California Integrated
Waste Management Board shall provide training for personnel,
including but not limited to, state and buildings and grounds
personnel, responsible for the collection of waste materials.  This
training shall include, but is not limited to, educating and training
the personnel concerning the separation and collection of recyclable
materials.
   (b) It is also the intent of the Legislature that the California
Integrated Waste Management Board continue the current state waste
paper collection program and use this program as a model to develop a
plan for other waste materials generated by state and legislative
employees.
   (c) It is also the intent of the Legislature that the department,
in consultation with the California Integrated Waste Management
Board, shall submit a new recycling plan, which includes but is not
limited to, the collection and sale of waste materials generated by
state and legislative employees.  This plan shall be submitted to the
appropriate legislative policy committees on or before August 31,
1990.  The plan may be phased in utilizing those office facilities
and collecting those waste materials most conducive to operation of a



source separation program, but shall be fully implemented by June 1,
1991.

12165.  (a) After implementing a recycling plan pursuant to
subdivision (c) of Section 12164.5, the California Integrated Waste
Management Board shall establish, implement, and maintain a recycling
plan for the Legislature, which may include all legislative offices
and individual members' district offices; all state offices whether
in state-owned buildings or leased facilities in Sacramento, Los
Angeles, and San Francisco Counties; and in any other areas that the
board determines to be feasible.  The plan shall include the
provisions for the recycling of office paper, corrugated cardboard,
newsprint, beverage containers (as defined in Section 14503 of the
Public Resources Code), waste oil, and any other material at the
discretion of the board.
   (b) The collection program for each product and each location
shall be reevaluated by the board on or before January 1, 1994.
Subsequently, the board, upon the determination that inclusion of any
particular material type would result in a net revenue loss to the
state, shall have the discretion to exclude that material from the
program, and shall report its conclusions and recommendations to the
Legislature.  In determining the net revenue loss for the collection
of a specified waste material, the board shall include the avoided
cost to dispose of the waste material.  The plan shall provide either
for the collection and sale of materials to private brokers,
recycling plants, or nonprofit organizations, or the operation of
these entities by the state, or a combination thereof.  The plan
shall be implemented at the earliest possible date.
   (c) The board shall provide participating locations with public
awareness information and training to state and legislative
employees, including, but not limited to, the proper separation and
disposal of recyclable resources.  Additionally, the board shall
provide training for personnel, including, but not limited to, state
buildings and grounds personnel, responsible for the collection of
waste materials.  This training shall include, but is not limited to,
educating and training the personnel concerning the separation and
collection of recyclable materials.
   (d) No individual, group of individuals, state office, agency, or
its employees shall establish a similar collection program or enter
into agreement for a similar program unless approved by the board.

12166.  The California Integrated Waste Management Board may
contract as necessary for the recycling of products which have been
returned pursuant to Section 12165.



12167.  Revenues received from this plan or any other activity
involving the collection and sale of recyclable materials in state
and legislative offices located in state-owned and state-leased
buildings, such as the sale of waste materials through recycling
programs operated by the California Integrated Waste Management Board
or in agreement with the board, shall be deposited in the Integrated
Waste Management Account in the Integrated Waste Management Fund and
are hereby continuously appropriated to the board, without regard to
fiscal years, until June 30, 1994, for the purposes of offsetting
recycling program costs.  On and after July 1, 1994, the funds in the
Integrated Waste Management Account may be expended by the board,
only upon appropriation by the Legislature, for the purpose of
offsetting recycling program costs.

12167.1.  Notwithstanding Section 12167, upon approval by the
California Integrated Waste Management Board, revenues derived from
the sale of recyclable materials by state agencies and institutions
that do not exceed two thousand dollars ($2,000) annually are hereby
continuously appropriated, without regard to fiscal years, for
expenditure by those state agencies and institutions for the purposes
of offsetting recycling program costs.  Revenues that exceed two
thousand dollars ($2,000) annually shall be available for expenditure
by those state agencies and institutions when appropriated by the
Legislature.  Information on the quantities of recyclable materials
collected for recycling shall be provided to the board on an annual
basis according to a schedule determined by the board and
participating agencies.

12168.  (a) Fitness and quality being equal, all local and state
public agencies shall purchase recycled paper products instead of
nonrecycled paper products whenever available at no more than the
total cost of nonrecycled paper products.  All local public agencies
may give preference to the suppliers of recycled paper products.  All
local public agencies may define the amount of this preference.
   In bids in which the state has reserved the right to make multiple
awards, the recycled paper preference cost shall be applied, to the
extent possible, so as to maximize the dollar participation of firms
offering recycled paper in the contract award.
   (b) The combined dollar amount of preferences granted pursuant to
this section and any other provisions of law shall not exceed one
hundred thousand dollars ($100,000).
   (c) Notwithstanding subdivision (a), and subdivision (b) of
Section 12162, the recycled paper bidder preference shall not exceed



fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) if a preference exceeding that
amount would preclude an award to a small business that offers
nonrecycled paper products and is qualified in accordance with
Section 14838 of the Government Code.  This provision shall apply
only when the small business is the lowest responsible bidder or is
eligible for contract award on the basis of application of the
5-percent business preference.

12169.  All local public agencies shall require the bidder to
specify the minimum, if not exact, percentage of recycled paper
product in the paper products, and both the postconsumer and
secondary waste content regardless of whether the  paper product
meets the percentage of recycled paper product required pursuant to
Section 12161.  The contractor may certify zero recycled product.
All contract provisions impeding the consideration of products with
reclaimed paper content shall be deleted in favor of performance
standards.
   All printing contracts made by any local agency shall provide that
the paper used shall meet the requirements of these provisions.
   Except as otherwise provided in this article, state agencies shall
also be subject to this section.

-----

PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE 
SECTION 12170-12171 

12170.  (a) Fitness and quality being equal, all state agencies
shall purchase the following recycled products, instead of
nonrecycled products, whenever the recycled products are available at
the same cost, or at a lower cost, than the total costs of the
nonrecycled products:
   (1) Rerefined automotive lubricants, including, but not limited
to, rerefined motor oil, crankcase oil, engine oil, transmission
fluid, and power steering fluid, for all state vehicles, including,
but not limited to, all fleet cars, trucks, and buses.
   (2) Recycled antifreeze fluid.
   (3) Recycled solvent.
   (4) Recycled paint.
   (b) For the purposes of this section, the following definitions
shall apply:
   (1) "Available" means providing comparable delivery services and
packaging specifications as the agency requires from all suppliers of



that product.  The agency shall not establish specifications that
unnecessarily prevent the use of recycled products.
   (2) "Fitness and quality" means all specifications required of the
product for its specific use, including those required of a
manufacturer's warranty, are met.  Procuring agencies may set special
standards for motor oil used in engines that operate under extreme
conditions, including law enforcement vehicles that run at excessive
speeds or for long periods of operation.
   (3) "Recycled antifreeze fluid" and "recycled solvents" means
having a recycled content of at least 70 percent recycled materials.

   (4) (A) "Recycled paint" means having a recycled content
consisting of at least 50 percent postconsumer paint.  Preconsumer or
secondary paint does not qualify  as "recycled paint" pursuant to
this subparagraph.
   (B) If paint containing 50 percent postconsumer content is
unavailable, a state agency may substitute paint with the maximum
amount of postconsumer content, but not less than 10 percent
postconsumer content.
   (5) "Rerefined motor oil" means having a base oil content
consisting of at least 70 percent rerefined oil.

12171.  This article shall remain in effect only until January 1,
2001, and as of that date is repealed, unless a later enacted statute
that is enacted before January 1, 2001, deletes or extends that
date.

-----

PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE 
SECTION 12180-12185 

12180.  The Legislature hereby finds and declares that it is the
policy of the state to encourage the use of marketable end products
which are produced as a result of superior waste management by
counties, cities, and local agencies.
   The Legislature further finds and declares that it is in the
public interest to provide special consideration for the state
purchase of co-compost and compost products because these products
substantially reduce the need for solid waste disposal facilities,
such as landfills, and will assist the state in providing new
alternatives for the alarming decrease in available solid waste
disposal facilities, such as landfills.



12181.  For purposes of this article, "co-compost product" means an
end product which meets all of the following requirements:
   (a) It is derived from a blending of materials, of which at least
80 percent,  whenever possible, is household refuse and the remainder
is sewage sludge or other comparable substitutes, including, but not
limited to, nontoxic dairy wastes, livestock and horse manure, or
fish wastes.
   (b) It is usable.
   (c) It is produced by the waste management facilities of counties,
cities, or local agencies, or of private entities.

12182.  For purposes of this article, "compost product" means an end
product which meets all of the following requirements:
   (a) It is derived from the controlled biological decomposition of
a blend of organic wastes, including, but not limited to, wood
byproducts, plant waste, including, but not limited to, rice straw,
yard refuse, and sewage sludge.
   (b) It is usable.
   (c) It is produced by the waste management facilities of counties,
cities, or local agencies, or of private entities.

12183.  (a) All state departments and agencies, including, but not
limited to, the Department of Transportation, the Department of Water
Resources, the Department of Foresty, and the Department of Parks
and Recreation, shall give purchase preference to compost and
co-compost products when they can be substituted for, and cost no
more than, the cost of regular fertilizer or soil amendment products,
or both, if the co-compost products meet all applicable state
standards and regulations, as determined by appropriate testing.  The
product preference shall include, but not be limited to, the
construction of noise attenuation barriers and safety walls, highway
planting projects, and recultivation and erosion control programs.

12184.  It is the intent of the Legislature, in enacting this
article, that the revenues derived from the state purchase of
co-compost products will be used by counties, cities, and local
agencies to offset the costs of construction, operation, and
maintenance of co-compost waste disposal facilities.



12185.  All state departments and agencies procuring compost and
co-compost products in procurement, service, or construction
contracts shall report to the department their purchasing activities,
including, but not limited to, total contracting dollars, volume,
and number of contracts.  The department shall design an appropriate
and uniform reporting mechanism which shall be made available to all
state agencies.

-----

PUBLIC CONTRACT CODE 
SECTION 12200-12226 

12200.  For the purpose of this article:
   (a) (1) Except as provided in paragraph (2), "recycled product"
means all materials, goods, and supplies, no less than 50 percent of
the total weight of which consists of secondary and postconsumer
material with not less than 10 percent of its total weight consisting
of postconsumer material.  A recycled product shall include any
product that could have been disposed of as solid waste having
completed its life cycle as a consumer item, but otherwise is
refurbished for reuse without substantial alteration of its form.
   (2) "Recycled product" also means other flat rolled steel products
no less than 25 percent of the total weight of which consists of
secondary and postconsumer material, with not less than 10 percent of
total weight consisting of postconsumer material.  Products made
with flat rolled steel meeting these content percentages include, but
are not limited to, automobiles, cans, appliances, and office
furniture and supplies.
   (b) "Postconsumer material" means a finished material that would
have been disposed of as a solid waste, having completed its life
cycle as a consumer item, and does not include manufacturing wastes.

   (c) "Secondary material" means fragments of finished products or
finished products of a manufacturing process that has converted a
resource into a commodity of real economic value, and includes
postconsumer material, but does not include excess virgin resources
of the manufacturing process.

12205.  (a) All state agencies shall require all contractors to
certify in writing the minimum percentage, if not the exact



percentage, of postconsumer and secondary material in the materials,
goods, or services provided or used.  This certification shall be
furnished under penalty of perjury.
   (b) The department, in consultation with the board, shall review
and revise the procurement specifications used by state agencies in
order to eliminate restrictive specifications and discrimination
against the procurement or purchase of recycled products.  Fitness
and quality being equal, all state agencies shall purchase recycled
products instead of nonrecycled products whenever recycled products
are available at the same total cost as nonrecycled products.  All
state agencies shall allow a price preference as determined by the
board pursuant to Section 12162.  In determining procurement
specifications, with the exception of any specifications that have
been established to preserve the public health and safety, all state
procurement and purchasing specifications shall be established in a
manner that results in the maximum state procurement and purchase of
recycled products.
   (c) (1) To assist the state in meeting the requirements of
subdivision (a) of Section 12162 and subdivision (e) of this section,
the department, in consultation with the board, may also establish
recycled-content disclosure, recycled product-only bids, cooperative
purchasing arrangements, or conduct an analysis of solid waste
diversion from disposal facilities, to meet the requirements for
recycled products and to encourage the maximum state procurement and
purchase of recycled products.  All state agencies shall, if
feasible, implement recycled product-only bids for recycled products
as defined in subdivision (a) of Section 12200, in order to meet the
requirements for recycled products set forth in this section and
Section 12162.
   (2) This subdivision applies to the procurement or purchase of the
following materials, goods, and supplies, or products containing the
following recycled resources:
   (A) Paper products, which include, but are not limited to, fine
papers, such as xerographic and envelope papers and form bond,
corrugated boxes, newsprint, tissue, and toweling.
   (B) Compost and cocompost products.
   (C) Glass.
   (D) Oil.
   (E) Plastic.
   (F) Solvents and paint, including water-based paint.
   (G) Tires.
   (H) Steel.
   (d) All state agencies shall, if feasible, establish purchasing
practices that ensure the purchase of materials, goods, and supplies
that may be recycled or reused when discarded.
   (e) The department shall set the following requirements for
purchases made by state agencies:
   (1) By January 1, 1996, at least 20 percent of state purchases are



of recycled products.
   (2) By January 1, 1998, at least 30 percent of state purchases are
of recycled products.
   (3) On and after January 1, 2000, at least 50 percent of state
purchases are of recycled products.
   (4) The requirements specified in this subdivision shall be
applied to the purchases of state agencies for products listed in
this section, except in subparagraph (A) of paragraph (2) of
subdivision (c) for which requirements are specified in Section
12162.
   (f) The purchases of the state agencies shall meet each
requirement for, and be applied to the total dollar amount of, each
specified product category as defined in this section.  The purchase
of a recycled-content product from one category may not be applied
toward the requirements for, or the total dollar amount of, any other
category listed in this section or Section 12157, 12162, 12301, or
12305.

12210.  (a) Fitness and quality being equal, all local and state
public agencies shall purchase recycled products instead of
nonrecycled products whenever available at no more than the total
cost of nonrecycled products.  All local public agencies may give
preference to the suppliers of recycled products.  All local public
agencies may determine the amount of this preference.

12213.  All local public agencies shall require the bidder to
specify the minimum, if not exact, percentage of recycled product in
the products offered, both the postconsumer and secondary waste
content regardless of whether the product meets the percentage of
recycled product required pursuant to subdivision (a) of Section
12200.  All contract provisions impeding the consideration of
products with recycled product shall be deleted in favor of
performance standards.
   Except as otherwise provided in this article, state agencies are
also subject to this section.

12225.  On or before August 31, 1991, and every year thereafter, the
department, in consultation with the board, shall prepare a report
to the Legislature describing the purchase and procurement of
products purchased by the state before and after January 1, 1990.
The report shall detail as much as possible, the amount of recycled
products utilized by state contractors before and after the enactment



of this chapter.  The report shall include, but not be limited to,
the following:
   (a) Listed by department, the total dollar amounts, volume, and
number of contracts of individual products purchased by the
department and any other agency having delegated procurement
authority pursuant to Section 10333.
   (b) Total dollar amounts, volume, and number of contracts of each
product purchased by the state, which includes the Legislature, the
California State University, and the University of California
systems.
   (c) A list of individual recycled products purchased pursuant to
Sections 10507.5 and 10860, inclusive, this chapter and Chapter 5
(commencing with Section 12300).
   (d) The total dollar amounts, volume, and number of contracts of
individual products, whether recycled or nonrecycled, purchased by
the state.
   (e) The total dollar amounts, volume, and number of contracts of
recycled products including recycled paper and compost products
purchased pursuant to Sections 10507.5 and 10860, inclusive, this
chapter, and Chapter 5 (commencing with Section 12300).
   (f) The total dollar amount and volume of compost and co-compost
products utilized by the state pursuant to Section 12183 or any other
state or local program.
   (g) For recycled paper products purchased by procuring agencies,
the total number of contracts, dollar amounts, and volume of those
contracts that were eligible for the preference pursuant to Section
12162.
   (h) For each recycled product, including recycled paper and
compost products, the total dollar amounts, volume, and number of
contracts that were eligible for a preference or a combination
thereof pursuant to Sections 4533, 7095, and 14838 of the Government
Code.
   (i) Total number of bids for each product listed in Section 12157,
whether or not a contract was awarded the bid.
   (j) The range of dollar amounts for bids on procurement contracts
which include, but is not limited to, contracts for the procurement
of individual recycled products listed in Section 12157.
   (k) For each waste material, total revenue dollars and volume
generated from the state waste materials collection program pursuant
to Section 12165.
   (l) Recommendations to the Legislature as to revisions of the
percentage amounts contained in the secondary material and
postconsumer material definitions for individual products which will
result in greater procurement of recycled products composed of
recycled resources that would otherwise be disposed of as solid waste
in the state's disposal facilities.
   (m) Recommendations on specific products available containing
secondary and postconsumer material which are procured by the state,



used in the performance of a service or project for the state, and
used in state construction contracts.
   These products shall be recommended as candidates for the
application of the recycled paper product preference described in
Section 12162.
   (n) The California Integrated Waste Management Board, in
consultation with the department, shall identify those products
purchased in either large volumes or high dollar amounts by the state
which are available as a recycled product.  The board shall include
this list in the department's annual report and shall revise this
list as products purchased by the state become feasibly available in
recycled form.

12226.  (a) It is the intent of the Legislature that the state
pursue all feasible measures to improve markets for recycled products
including, but not limited to, procurement preferences for purchases
made by the state.
   (b) Not later than March 1, 1990, the board shall submit to the
Legislature a report concerning the state's role in market
development for recycling.  The report shall address the need for and
effectiveness of procurement preferences for the state purchase of
recycled goods and materials.  The report shall include, but not be
limited to, an analysis of the role procurement preferences can play
in encouraging recycling and expanding the markets for recycled goods
and materials.




